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Uffington Estate, Uffington, near Stamford, 
Lincolnshire 

An archaeological evaluation in advance of the 
proposed golf course development 

Report 91/16 

by Melanie Hall and Steve Ford 

Introduction 
The site of the proposed golf course covers approxi-
mately 87 ha. and lies just to the south of Uffington 
village and east of the town of Stamford (TF 060075, 
Fig. 1). The Uffington estate is bounded in the north 
by the Main Road (A16) and to the south and west by the 
rivers Welland and Gwash (Fig. 2). 

Geology and topography 
The topography of the proposal area is dominated by the 
valley of the Welland. The area includes part of the 
flood plain and the northern valley side. This valley 
side is steep towards the east but becomes much more 
gentle in the west. Overlooking the valley is a large-
ly level plateau which eventually gently slopes towards 
the west. 

A range of geological deposits are present. The flood-
plain consists of gravel beneath about 2m of alluvium. 
The majority of the area is on limestone but with 
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occasional clay patches present. On the plateau the 
limestone is capped by sand and gravel. 

Archaeological background 
The Uffington estate was an ancient manorial holding 
which descended through a single family from at least 
1086 until the late 1600s. It is perhaps best known 
for the important mansion built by Charles Bertie in 
the late 17th century which was unfortunately destroyed 
by fire in December of 1904 (Van Sickle 1991). 

The house would have overlooked the Welland Valley to 
the south, an area generally considered to be of high 
archaeological potential (e.g. Pryor et. al. 1985a). A 
number of important sites have been discovered in the 
region of the valley, including a Neolithic causewayed 
enclosure recorded close to the park and, more recent-
ly, the retrieval of preserved artefacts from water-
logged prehistoric sites buried beneath alluvium at 
Etton and Maxey to the east (Pryor et. al. 1985b). 

A search of the Sites and Monuments Records of Lincoln-
shire and Cambridgeshire revealed a number of cropmarks 
and excavated archaeological sites south of the river 
Welland (just outside the proposal area). The excava-
tions include a Roman/Saxon settlement (TF 05700696), 
two Bronze Age inhumations (TF 049069) and a Bronze Age 
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ring-ditch with at least 23 burials (TF050069). There 
are also extensive unexcavated cropmarks including 
several enclosures, ring-ditches, pit alignments, field 
systems and a possible Roman Villa (TF057065). Unfor-
tunately these sites were destroyed, largely without 
record, during gravel extraction. 

These examples serve to illustrate the richness of the 
archaeological record of prehistoric and later activity 
in this part of the Welland Valley. The proposal area 
is thus potentially of particular interest to the 
archaeologist. 

Objectives and methodology 
The main objective of the evaluation was to determine 
the date, nature, extent and state of preservation of 
archaeological deposits within the area of the proposed 
development. A closely related aim was to determine 
what deposits, if any, may provide information of 
palaeoenvironmental interest. This in particular 
relates to. the possible presence of peat deposits in 
old river channels on the floodplain of the Welland. 

The nature of golf courses is such that not all of 
their area potentially affects archaeological deposits. 
It was suggested, therefore, that the field evaluation 
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only examined areas of ground disturbance and that 

areas which were not examined remain untouched, or 

subject only to reseeding. As the location of greens 

etc. is somewhat flexible it was expected that any 

archaeological deposits discovered could be preserved 

in situ by an adjustment to the golf course layout. To 

facilitate this, when archaeological deposits were 

discovered in the initial trenches, an extra series of 

trenches were dug nearby - partly to determine the 

extent of the site as a prerequisite of the brief, but 

primarily to locate new areas where there would be no 

archaeological constraint. 

Two survey techniques seemed appropriate for this case, 

namely fieldwalking and machine assisted trenching. 

Fieldwalking 

Fieldwalking was carried out in all available areas, 

that is, those under arable use. The inclusion of areas 

wider than those affected by the proposed cut and fill 

is due to the fact that interpretation of the results, 

especially for struck flints, depends upon a comparison 

of artefact densities from a wide area. Approximately 

half of the proposal area was available for fieldwalk-

ing. This was carried out along lines spaced at 10m 

intervals aligned north-south on the national grid, 
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with material collected at 10m intervals along these 
lines. Assuming a search width of c.lm, approximately 
10% of the ground surface was examined. All finds of 
struck flint and pre-17th century pottery were collect-
ed and scatters of building debris etc. recorded, 
together with a record of in-field collecting condi-
tions . 

Machine assisted trenching 
The proposed areas of ground disturbance were examined 
by a series of 56 machine dug trenches (Fig. 3) cut 
with a 2.5m wide toothless bucket. Trench lengths 
varied from 6m to 70m (see Appendix 1). The intention 
was to locate subsoil features such as pits, postholes, 
walls etc. The amount of work undertaken approximated 
to a 3% sample size of the area of ground disturbance. 

Additional trenches were dug to assist in the identifi-
cation and dating of cropmark features and to locate 
areas devoid of archaeological deposits when initial 
trenches produced material of archaeological interest. 

The core area 
The core area is likely to be near to, or include, the 
site of the original manor house and it occupies about 
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6 ha. of which c. 3 ha. are to be largely left un-
touched. Eight machine dug trenches were located within 
the core area (four at 30m long, one at 20m, two at 10m 
and one at 6m) . Eleven trenches had been proposed but 
it was necessary to revise this in the light of current 
accessibility. 

Cropmarks and earthworks 
Aerial photograph collections maintained by the Royal 
Commission on Historical Monuments (Swindon), Cambridge 
University Committee for Aerial Photography and Lin-
colnshire County Council were examined for cropmark 
sites. 

These aerial photographs revealed several circular 
cropmarks about 20m in diameter (see Fig. 4), initially 
thought to be ring-ditches (possibly levelled Bronze 
Age round barrows). Surface inspection, however, showed 
that they survived as earthworks. As none of these had 
mounds there is some doubt with regard to the sugges-
tion that they are levelled barrows. 

Three of these earthworks were sectioned by machine 
(trenches 7, 8 and 15), and in two cases the subse-
quently exposed ditches were excavated. These were not 
very well dated but tiny fragments of cinder were found 
in the fill of ditch F23 (trench 15). Iron Age/Roman 
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pottery, bone and three worked flints from ditch F5 
(trench 7) are almost certainly residual. In trench 7 
the circular feature survives as an earthwork, whereas 
the Iron Age/Roman features are levelled. Medieval 
pottery was recovered in low quantities from various 
trenches in the vicinity of these earthworks suggesting 
that the area was ploughed at this time. 

Together, this evidence would suggest that the circular 
features are of quite late origin and a more plausible 
interpretation is that they are circular parkland 
features of post-Medieval date. 

Aerial photographs also revealed faint traces of a 
rectangular enclosure butting the modern field boundary 
(Fig. 4, 'A') and another, larger, enclosure (XB'). 
Both were cut by machine trenches (22 and 23). The 
rectangular enclosure appears to have been respected by 
planting activity in 1963 which would suggest a recent 
date. No good dating evidence was recovered by excava-
tion but a fragment of an iron nail came from the upper 
fill of the enclosure ditch (F24). No trace was discov-
ered of the other enclosure and no explanation was 
forthcoming for the formation of the cropmark. 

Extant ridge and furrow was visible on the ground at 
the western limit of the proposal area (*C'), in addi-



< 
tion to traces discovered from the air (XD'). In fact 

many of the numerous earthworks in this part of the 

site were visible only with difficulty from the air. A 

sketch survey of these made on the ground revealed a 

variety of features (see Fig. 4). A hollow way, which 

lines up with existing gates and a footpath across the 

canal, is flanked by rectilinear field boundaries 

(XE'). These are presumably of post-Medieval origin. A 

series of parallel ditches close to the river Gwash 

can be interpreted either as water meadows or osier 

beds (* F#). Miscellaneous depressions in various areas 

could be explained as guarries or, according to local 

informants, Second World War bomb craters ( VG'). An 

area of similar depressions and dumps on the south side 

of the canal could be of a similar origin or may relate 

more specifically to the construction of the canal 

(XH'). Potentially of much more archaeological signifi-

cance is a large, broad, L-shaped ditch which could be 

the site of a moated manor house (XI'). 

The aerial photographs also showed up linear and block 

parch marks visible near the present house (XJ'). The 

linear marks may represent buried walls/field bound-

aries. Limestone dumps discovered in trenches 33, 34 

and 35, within the core area, broadly correspond with 

the block marks. It is possible that they are related 

8 



to building plots on the south side of Main Road visi-
ble on the Ordnance Survey map of 1824, but no longer 
visible on the OS map of 1885. These buildings were 
demolished as part of the many improvements made to the 
park in the 1860s. At this time houses on the park side 
of the village were pulled down to extend boundaries, a 
stone wall was built from the corner of the Main Road 
to the river Gwash and trees were planted along the 
road inside the wall (Van Sickle 1991). 

A straight ditch (XK') runs east-west for 300m. It was 
crossed by trench 10 and produced post-Medieval finds 
in its upper fill, but was not excavated further. 

A series of up to eight parallel linear stripes (XM') 
are visible at and beyond the western margin of the 
gravel capped plateau. Some of these correspond with a 
series of large steps in the slope and could be strip 
lynchets, presumably of Medieval date. 

Finally, a linear earthwork 700m long, visible as a 
broad dark stripe, was initially interpreted as a 
geological feature (XL'). When trenched it was found to 
consist of a topsoil dump (trenches 14 and 15). Its 
most probable interpretation is that it formed a part 
of an old park boundary. 
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Fieldwalking Results 
Flint 

Some 244 pieces of struck flint were recovered, as 
documented in table 1. 

Table 1 Flint finds from fieldwalking 

Flakes 137 
Narrow flakes/ 21 
blades 
Cores 23 
Blade cores 9 

Core fragments/ 8 
Bashed lumps 
Spalls (pieces 34 
less than 20x20mm) 
Scrapers 6 
Retouched flakes 1 
Serrated flake 1 
Microlith 1 
Polished Axe 1 
(brown chert - reflaked) 
Leaf shaped 1 
arrowhead? 
Gunflint 1 

Two concentrations of flint artefacts were apparent 
once the fieldwalking results had been plotted (Fig. 

10 



5). The first of these is towards the western limit of 
the proposal area, adjacent to the canal (TF 051075). 
Here, on almost level ground at the edge of the flood 
plain, a fairly dense concentration was located of c. 
40 pieces from an area of approximately 75x60m. A 
moderate density of finds is present in the adjacent 
areas. The date of this flint scatter is not clear cut 
at this stage. The modest proportion of blade-like 
material does not appear to suggest a strong Mesolith-
ic/Early Neolithic component and there are no chrono-
logically distinctive retouched pieces. Perhaps a later 
Neolithic or Bronze Age date is more likely. 

A second concentration is 600m to the south-east (TF 
057073) located on a gentle slope but overlooking the 
steeper ground of the valley side. This scatter of 27 
pieces from an area of about 50x75m produced a similar 
range of finds to the first but also included a broken 
burnt microlith and a serrated flake. Again the chro-
nology of this scatter is tentative but perhaps a 
Mesolithic date is not unlikely. 

One or two items are of special note. One is a reflaked 
polished axe made on a non-local brown chert. The 
second is a possible large broken leaf-shaped arrow-
head. 
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Pottery 
Some 457 sherds of pottery were recovered during the 
fieldwalking as detailed in the pottery report (below 
p. 13). The majority of the pottery recovered is of 
Late Saxon and/or Medieval date. Two main clusters were 
apparent (Fig. 6). The larger lay to the west of the 
core area (TF 059076) and occupied an area of about one 
hectare. 

The smaller cluster lay 400m to the south-west (TF 
053074) and occupied an area of 60x70m. The number and 
date-range of sherds is detailed in table 2. 

A third small cluster of pottery finds was located 
close to the main road (TF 058076). It may indicate the 
former presence of dwellings fronting the road, perhaps 
precursors of the houses demolished in the 19th cen-
tury. 

The significance of these pottery finds is unclear 
without follow-up trenching. They could indicate the 
presence of former occupation sites, but it is possible 
that they reflect a random pattern of finds which were 
accidentally incorporated into manure and spread onto 
the arable fields. 
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Table 2 Fieldwalked pottery clusters 
Date Eastern cluster 

(TF 059076) 
Western cluster 
(TF 054074} 

Roman 1 2 

Saxon/Medieval 38 9 

Medieval 24 9 

Medieval/ 
Post-Medieval 3 3 

Total 66 23 
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Evaluation trench results 
The most productive area discovered is towards the 
eastern end of the proposal area in the vicinity of 
trenches 6-9 and 18-21 (Fig. 7). The initial trenches 
(6-8) produced several archaeological features. A 
single pit (F2, plate 4) occurred in trench 6. Trenches 
7 and 8, located across circular earthworks (see 
above), were more productive. Trench 7 produced several 
ditches/gullies, a post hole, and a feature with burnt 
clay (F4, unexcavated), perhaps a flue. Trench 8 also 
produced ditches and a post hole in addition to three 
inhumation graves. 

A series of extra trenches (18-21) were then dug to 
clarify the extent of these deposits. 

The earliest finds discovered comprise an Early Neo-
lithic bowl in a small pit (F19, plate 3) located in 
trench 21. The pot (Grimston-Lyles Hill style) was 
inverted and was almost certainly buried intact. Such a 
find is uncommon and in this case the vessel is made 
with materials not available locally (see pot report p. 
21). The pit contained no items other than this vessel. 
No other finds of this date were recorded in the vicin-
ity apart from a few flint flakes. 

The vast majority of material recovered from these 
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trenches dates to the Late Iron Age/Early Roman period. 
A major concentration of occupation activity occurs in 
the vicinity of trenches 7 and 19 (Fig. 10). It is 
defined both in terms of the density of archaeological 
features and the large size and quantity of (pottery) 
finds. The size and nature of features 7, 8 and 14 
suggest the presence of an enclosure. The single pit in 
trench 6 (F2), also of this date, suggests that the 
deposits spread in this direction. 

The upper fill of ditch F8 (unexcavated) produced a 
quantity of limestone slabs. It is not clear if these 
were used as tiles. 

The deposits in the vicinity of trenches 8, 9 and 18 
are of a different character (Fig. 11). The most sig-
nificant discovery is that of an inhumation cemetery 
consisting of at least three graves. Two graves (F105 
and F108) were partially uncovered by machine but were 
not further excavated. The other grave (F104) was only 
discovered when a small ditch (F103) was sampled. This 
ditch truncated the grave. Little dating evidence was 
recovered. A few small sherds of Late Iron Age or Early 
Medieval date came from the fill of F105. 

A number of other features were present such as a 
possible ditch, (Fill), a post hole (F107) and several 
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possible pits (F100-102, 109). Unfortunately, apart 
from a few animal bones from the upper levels, none of 
these features produced any finds and could not there-
fore be dated. The majority of sherds, some large, on 
the spoilheaps were of Late Iron Age/Early Roman date, 
although Medieval material was also present. Where dug, 
the fills of the features were sterile; for example 
they lacked charcoal flecks. While the plans and pro-
files are regular, it is possible that they are of 
non-archaeological origin. 

A medium sized ditch ( XK', Fig. 4) surviving as an 
earthwork was crossed by trench 10 (F113). A pile of 
limestone and modern building rubble (C112) had been 
dumped against the northern lip but partly overlay the 
infilled ditch. A similar interpretation to the fea-
tures in trench 9 (i.e. non-archaeological) is made for 
a large pit (F114). 

Core area 
Three trenches (33-35) excavated in the arable fields 
to the west of the present house produced a number of 
subsoil features. Trench 33 produced four features and 
trench 35, ten (see Appendix 2). These included several 
large pits with a large quantity of limestone in the 
fill (for example F27, Fig. 14 and plate 2), together 
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with other pits, post holes and a possible wall. One of 
these pits in trench 33 (F30) has a terminus post quem 
of Medieval date (13th-14th centuries). Pit F27 in 
trench 35, however, only has a terminus post quem of 
Early Medieval. It is possible that these features 
relate to the demolition of houses alongside the main 
road in the 1860's. There is a large dump of limestone 
rubble containing post-Medieval pottery at the northern 
end of trench 34. However, one might have expected some 
finds of relatively recent date to have been discov-
ered. This is not a clear cut interpretation of all 
these features and it is possible that they are of 
Medieval date. 

Trenches 31 and 32 were located as close to the old 
manor house as was practicable, along the line of the 
proposed hotel foundations. Both revealed disturbed 
ground with no archaeological deposits present. Trench 
30, aligned along the line of the proposed access road, 
located an undated ditch terminal (F33) and pit or 
gully terminal (F32). A single sherd possibly of Late 
Iron Age date, was recovered from F32. 

Trench 28 also revealed disturbed ground with c. 1.20m 
of modern building debris overlying the gravel. Just a 
single shallow pit (F43), probably of relatively recent 
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date, was found. Finally, the short trench 29, dis-
turbed by two pipe trenches, located an undated ditch 
(F40) and a pit (F44). The pit contained much bone 
with a wide range of species including human, a Roman 
tile and Medieval pottery (llth-13th centuries). 

Floodplain 
Trench 54 was particularly interesting as buried 
beneath c. 1.50m of alluvium were spreads of charcoal 
and several large patches of fire reddened clay about 
lm across. (C26, C36, Fig. 12 and Plate 1). These are 
interpreted as hearths. They were associated with a 
thin spread of flint tools, including two microliths 
(backed blades) and would appear to be of Mesolithic 
date. Additional flint finds were recovered from the 
western end of this trench but this end was not fully 
taken down to the same level. 

Isolated features 
Finally, some trenches contained isolated features or 
deposits whose significance is uncertain. 

An apparently isolated feature (F20) was discovered on 
sloping ground in trench 26. This was a shallow oval 
pit which contained pottery of Late Iron Age/Early 
Roman date along with some residual material of Neo-
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lithic/Bronze Age date. It also included a few struck 
flints and bone fragments. An additional trench (56) 
was excavated on level ground just to the west but 
produced no additional material. 

A very small charcoal patch was uncovered in trench 52 
(C25) beneath c. lm of colluvium. There were no associ-
ated artefacts with which to date it. 

Similarly, an ephemeral scatter of charcoal was located 
on top of the gravel beneath alluvium in trench 45. 
Again there were no associated finds with which to 
provide dating evidence. 

The most south-easterly field (trenches 1 to 5) pro-
duced only one feature - a large ditch terminal or pit 
in trench 1 (F110). This could not be fully excavated 
due to excessive flooding but it produced a cattle horn 
core and a few sherds, probably of Late Iron Age date, 
from the upper levels. The other trenches in this area 
produced no archaeological features. 

Small ditches (F21 in trench 12 and F31 in trench 36), 
are probably field boundaries; none produced any 
finds. F31 in trench 36 possibly eguates with an old 
field boundary evident from aerial photographs. 
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Palaeoenvironmental potential 
Four trenches were dug on the floodplain and revealed 
depths of alluvium of 1-2.5m overlying the gravel 
except for trench 54 which was not bottomed due to the 
presence of archaeological deposits. A number of clay-
filled channels were located, some with limited amounts 
of peaty deposits. The lip of one possible peat-filled 
channel was just located in the south east corner of 
trench 46. Its proximity to the present course of the 
river suggests that there are unlikely to be many 
preserved deposits. The trenches were dry during exca-
vation but some organic material (wood, leather?) was 
preserved in the lowest levels of trench 55. These 
deposits are not thought to have high palaeoenvironmen-
tal potential. 
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THE POTTERY by Jane Timby 
Fieldwalking 
A total of 457 sherds were recovered during fieldwalk-
ing. The material was sorted into broad fabric groups 
and provisionally dated (see Appendix 5). The majority 
of the sherds were in a moderately abraded condition 
but generally good for a surface collection of materi-
al. An unusually large range of ware types were present 
amounting to some 40 main fabric groups. 

Approximately 45% of the material was considered to be 
of Medieval date (10th-15th century); 54% of post-
Medieval date (16th-19th centuries), 1% of putatively 
Roman date, and less then 1% of Saxon date. Material 
considered to be of modern date i.e. 18th-20th century 
tin glazed wares and miscellaneous china was not kept. 
No Prehistoric material could be recognised. This is 
not unusual with fieldwalking material since the wares 
belonging to these periods are not only technologically 
inferior in that they tend to be softer and more fri-
able, but also tend to be in the darker range of co-
lours and thus more easily overlooked in ploughsoil. 
However, one Late Saxon sherd (fabric 35) was present. 
Other possible sherds of Saxo-Norman/Early Medieval 
date may also exist amongst unfeatured sherds allocated 
to fabric 17. 
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The majority of the post-Medieval material (53%) con-
sisted of one particular fabric type; Staffordshire 
black and brown glazed wares dating to the later 17th 
to later 18th centuries. A high proportion of the 
vessels represented consisted of large bowls or pan-
cheons. Other post-Medieval material included Notting-
ham/Derby stonewares, Staffordshire slipped wares, 
Bourne ware, Lincolnshire (fabric D) , Cistercian wares 
and imported Frechen stoneware. 

A significant proportion of the Medieval material 
comprised pale coloured sherds of Stamford ware (33%). 
This ware was made at several sites within the town of 
Stamford from the 10th century until the mid-13th 
century A. D. The main concentration of kilns are in the 
area to the east of the Medieval town. Two other wares 
of Medieval date also well represented were products of 
the Lyveden/Stanion kilns, Northamptonshire, accounting 
for 16% of the Medieval material and from the Bourne 
kilns, Lincolnshire, (fabrics A/B) accounting for a 
further 15% by number. Both these wares were current in 
the 13th-14th centuries. Less common, but identified as 
present, were sherds from Lincoln, Nottingham and 
Chivers Coton, Nuneaton. 

One sherd of Late Saxon date (late 9th-late 10th cen-
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turies) was identified. This was a rim from a small 
cooking pot made at the kilns at Lincoln. Other shell 
tempered wares including sherds of St Neots (Hunting-
don) and Stamford type wares (fabric 17) are likely to 
date to the llth-12th centuries. The distribution of 
this type of pottery is very wide extending from the 
Wash south-west towards Oxford, and is therefore likely 
to have emanated from several production centres. 

Only five sherds of possibly Roman ware could be iden-
tified; four of these comprised fine orange sandy wares 
likely to be of local origin. The fifth sherd came from 
a Nene Valley colour-coated vessel likely to date to 
the later Roman period. 

The fieldwalking material presents a varied and concen-
trated range of wares with sherds of Medieval date 
being particularly well represented. This is likely to 
be a reflection of the proximity of the Medieval town 
and may well indicate refuse disposal over agricultural 
land adjacent to the urban area. 

Evaluation Trenches 
Summary 
As is usual with evaluation excavations of this nature 
the guantity of diagnostic material is particularly low 
thus severely hampering any accurate assessment of 
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date. To provide close dating it is recommended that a 
minimum of 10 different wares/vessels of approximate 
contemporary date be recorded from one context. It is 
only thus that residual material might be identified 
which may have a drastic bearing on the dates provided 
for various deposits. One specific problem with the 
material here is the recurrent use of local Jurassic 
clays with a characteristic fossil shell-temper. This 
was used in the later Iron Age, Roman, Saxon and Medie-
val periods and without diagnostic sherds the dating of 
sherds can only be regarded as tentative. 

The most important ceramic find from the evaluation 
trenches is the Early Neolithic bowl from trench 21. 
Such finds are rare and this vessel is in exceptionally 
good condition although unfortunately the base is 
missing. Other material seems to indicate Late Iron 
Age/Early Roman occupation. Only one sherd was present 
indicative of a later Roman date and this may well have 
been reused in the post-Roman period. A single piece of 
Roman tegula was also present. A small number of other 
potentially prehistoric sherds are also present but the 
sherds are small and unfeatured preventing positive 
identification. One unfeatured sherd of shelly ware 
from trench 19 has been identified as Maxey type ware 
dating to the 8th-mid 9th centuries. The remaining 
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material is largely of Medieval date. 
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Areas of potential 
Some fourteen areas of potential have been identified 
in the proposal area (Fig. 15). These areas are graded 
in three categories depending on characteristics such 
as the nature of deposits, date, extent and reliability 
of the evidence recovered. 

Two areas are in the first grade. The largest is that 
in the area of trenches 6-9. Here a wealth of material 
was recovered spanning several periods commencing with 
an Early Neolithic pit in trench 21. Iron Age/Roman 
features are the most dominant finds with the probable 
existence of a ditched enclosure. A small inhumation 
cemetery in trench 8 was not well dated and could be of 
Roman or Saxon date. 

The second area, centred on trench 54, is possibly of 
restricted extent. It comprises a series of hearths, 
almost certainly of Mesolithic date, buried beneath 
alluvium on the floodplain. 

Some seven areas are in the second grade. 

Trench 29 in the core area located a single pit, proba-
bly of Medieval date, and an undated ditch. The extent 
of any undisturbed deposits in an area with several 
19th century buildings is unknown. One undated ditch 
terminal and a second pit or gully terminal possibly of 
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Late Iron Age date occurred in trench 30. Their dating 
is uncertain. It appears doubtful that they indicate 
the presence of a wealth of archaeological deposits in 
the near vicinity. 

Certain archaeological features were present in trench-
es 33 and 35 dating to Medieval or later periods. 
However, there is a possibility that some if not all of 
these features are related to demolition of buildings 
in the 19th century. 

A single pit of Late Iron Age/Roman date in trench 26 
may occur in isolation. 

Two flint scatters were discovered by fieldwalking but 
apart from the margins of the most easterly one, which 
was examined by trench 42, they were not further exam-
ined. They have some potential solely from the flint 
finds themselves, but it is questionable if they also 
indicate the position of subsoil features. 

Finally, a broad L-shaped ditch surviving as an earth-
work towards the eastern end of the proposal area may 
be the site of a Medieval moat. 

Four areas were assigned to the third grade. 

Two clusters of pottery were identified during field-
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walking but were not examined by trenching. Both clus-
ters are predominantly of Medieval date (10th century). 
The one immediately west of the core area may be relat-
ed to some of the features found in trenches 33 and 35. 
As Medieval pottery, accidentally incorporated in 
manure, became widely spread on arable fields, it 
cannot be demonstrated conclusively that these apparent 
clusters are not a spurious effect. 

A smaller concentration of pottery near to the main 
road was also identified and may indicate the presence 
of occupation adjacent to the road. 

A single ditch, only partly excavated, was found at 
the northern end of trench 1. 

Earthworks 
With the exception of the possible moated site dis-
cussed above, the limited trenching and surface exami-
nation of the earthworks suggests that they are of 
relatively recent date (Medieval and post-Medieval). 
They are either elements of the rural landscape, the 
remains of construction activity associated with the 
canal, or parkland features. While not of high archaeo-
logical potential, they nevertheless remain as inter-
esting features in the landscape. 
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APPENDIX 1 
Trench details 
Origin at north or west end unless otherwise stated. 
Trench Length Notes 

(m) 
1 20 Feature F110. Depth 0.45m. Gravel/ 

clay patches/sand patches. 
2 23 Depth 0.35m. Bedrock of limestone 

with patches of sandy clay. 
3 23 Depth 0.33m. Details as (2). 
4 20 Depth 0.4m. Bedrock of limestone 

lumps, with sandy clay-filled 
striations running NW-SE. 

5 20 Depth 0.5m (S) to 0.4m (N). 
Gravel/clay patches/sand patches. 

6 20 Feature F2. Depth 0.5m. Sandy clay 
with gravel. 

7 20 Across partial circular earthwork. 
Features F3-10. Depth 0.7m. 
Gravel. 

8 14 Across circular earthwork. Features 
F102-108. Depth 0.6m. Gravel. 

9 18 Features F100, F101, F109, Fill. 
Depth 0.7m. Gravel. 

10 20 Features F112-114. 
Depth 0.45m (N) to 0.75m (S). 
Gravel. 

11 20 Depth 0.4m. Gravel/sand. 
12 20 Feature F21. 

Depth 0.7m (E) to 0.5m (W) . Sand. 
13 20 Depth 0.55m. Gravel/sand. 
14 20 Depth 1.1m (W) to 0.45m (E). 

Pipe trench cuts through tail 
of bank (XK'). 

15 12 Feature F2 3. Depth 0.4m. Across 
circular earthwork and tail of 
bank. Gravel. 

16 20 Depth 0.4m. Gravel. 
17 20 Depth 0.4m. Gravel/sand. 
18 10 Feature F49. Depth 0.5m (N) to 

0.7m (S). Gravel. 
19 20 Features Fll-18. Depth 0.45m (W) to 

0.6m (E). Gravel/sand. 
20 10 Depth 0.5m. Gravel/sand. 
21 10 Features F19, F22. 

Depth 0.3m (E) to 0.45m (W). 
Gravel/sand. 
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APPENDIX 1 (continued) 
Trench Length Notes 

(m) 
22 15 Feature F24. Depth 0.35m. Across 

enclosure on air photos. Clay/ 
loam/gravel. 

23 70 Depth 0.4-0.5m. Across enclosure 
on air photos. Gravel with many 
dark patches (natural). 

24 20 Depth 0.4m. Gravel. 
25 20 Depth 0.65m. Rubble O-lOm (report-

edly) from burnt down house). 
Gravel. 

26 20 Feature F20. Depth 0.4m. 
Silt/loam and gravel. 

27 20 Depth 0.6m at 5m to 0.45m at 
20m. Gravel/loam. 

28 10 Feature F43. Depth 1.2m. 
Gravel/loam with sandy/gravel 
patches. Building rubble and 
foundations over length of trench. 

29 10 Features F40, F44. Depth 1.25m. 
Gravel. Pipe trench at south end. 

30 30 Features F32, F33. Depth 0.6m. Fine 
gravel. Made-up ground 22-28m. 

31 20 Depth 1.1m. Limestone rubble and 
sand. Floor, walls and rubble 
probably part of structure related 
to walled garden. 

3 2 6 Depth 0.6m at 0m to 0.9m at 6m. 
Metalled surface. Made up ground. 
Gravel. 

33 30 Features F30, F45, F46, F47. Depth 
0.4m. Red clay. 

34 30 Depth 0.8m to 0.9m. Gravel at 
south end. Limestone/clay at N end. 
Limestone dump at north end. 

35 30 Features F27-29, F34, F37-39, F41, 
F42, F48. Depth 0.8m. Gravel/red 
clay. 

36 20 Feature F31. Depth 0.5m. Limestone. 
37 20 Depth 0.33m. Sandy clay. 
38 20 Depth 0.3m. Sandy clay. 
39 20 Depth 0.33m. Sandy clay. 
40 20 Depth 0.3m. Sandy clay with 

gravel patches. 
41 20 Depth 0.3m. Sandy clay. 
42 20 Depth 0.4m. Sandy clay with 

striations running east-west. 
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APPENDIX 1 (continued) 
Trench Length Notes 

(m) 
43 20 Depth 0.5m. Sandy clay with 

striations running E-W. 
0.3m - silty colluvium. 

44 20 Depth 1.8m at 0m to 0.95m at 
20m. Test pit 0-3m. 

45 20 Depth 1.8m at 0m to 1.45m at 
20m. Alluvium (silty clay) over 
gravel. 

46 20 Depth 2.65m. Alluvium (silty clay) 
over gravel. Edge of peaty channel 
in south east corner. 

47 20 Depth 0.5m-0.75m. Red clay. 
Limestone fragments/wash. 

48 20 Depth 0.42m. Test pit 17-20m. Sandy 
loam. 

49 20 Depth 0.85m. Sandy loam. 
50 40 Depth 0.4m-0.5m. Sandy loam. 
51 20 Depth 0.45m. Limestone. 
52 20 Feature F25. Depth 1.55m at lm to 

0.5m at 19m. Colluvium 0.3m-l.lm 
deep, clay? 1.lm-1.35m, hard clay 
1.3 5m-l.55m. Land drain 10-20m. 

53 20 Depth 0.5m-0.7m. Calcareous 
clay. 

54 20 Contexts C26, C35, C36 (hearths). 
Depth 1.5m at 18m to 1.3m at 
lm. West end not bottomed to 
Mesolithic level. Whole trench not 
bottomed to gravel. 

55 18 Depth 1.2m at 18m to 2m at 
11m. Various alluvial horizons, 
some mixed with clay, shell and 
sand above fine gravel. Clay filled 
channel from 2m-llm. 

56 25 Depth 0.4m. Topsoil 0.25m. 
Calcareous clay with red 
patches. Land drain at east end. 
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APPENDIX 2 

Feature details 

Number Trench Type Dug Date 

2 6 Oval pit Y TPQ LIA/ER 
3 7 Ditch terminal Y TPQ LIA/ER 
4 7 Ditch/Flue N LIA/ER? 
5 7 Earthwork ditch Y (Post-Medieval) 
6 7 Ditch/gully N 
7 7 Ditch N 
8 7 Ditch N 
9 7 Post hole N 
10 7 Post hole N 
11 19 Post hole N 
12 19 Post hole N 
13 19 Post hole N 
14 19 Ditch(es) N 
15 19 Pit? N TPQ LIA/ER? 
16 19 Post hole N 
17 19 Post hole N 
18 19 Post hole N 
19 21 Pit Y Early Neolithic 
20 26 Oval pit Y TPQ LIA/ER 
21 12 Ditch Y 
22 21 Pit/post hole N 
23 15 Earthwork ditch Y (Post-Medieval) 
24 22 Ditch Y (Post-Medieval) 
25 52 Charcoal patch N 
26 54 Hearth Y Mesolithic 
27 35 Pit Y TPQ ClOth-mid 13th 
28 35 post hole Y 
29 35 Pit N 
30 33 Large pit? Y TPQ C13th-14th 
31 36 Ditch Y 
32 30 Gully terminal/ Y TPQ LIA? 

oval pit 
33 30 Ditch Y 
34 35 Recut of F27 Y TPQ ClOth-mid 13th 
35 54 Hearth N Mesolithic 
36 54 Charcoal patch N Mesolithic 
37 35 Pit? N 
38 35 Pit? N 
39 35 Root? N 
40 29 Ditch Y 
41 35 Post hole N 
42 35 Pit? N 
43 28 Pit/scoop Y 
44 29 Pit Y TPQ Cllth 
45 33 Post hole? N 



APPENDIX 2 (continued) 
Number Trench Type Dug Date 
46 33 Pit/post hole N 
47 33 Wall N 
48 35 Pit N 
49 18 Ditch N 
100 9 Scoop Y 
101 9 Scoop Y 
102 8 Pit/ditch N 
103 8 Ditch Y 
104 8 Pit/grave Y (Same as F105) 
105 8 Inhum. grave Y TPQ LIA/ER? 
106 8 Earthwork ditch N (Post-Medieval) 
107 8 Post hole? N 
108 8 Grave N (Same as F105) 
109 9 Pit N 
110 1 Ditch/pit? Y TPQ LIA? 
111 9 Ditch N 
112 10 Bank N Post-Medieval 
113 10 Ditch N 
114 10 Pit? N 
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APPENDIX 3 
Trench flint catalogue 
Trench Context Type 
7 F3 (051) Intact flake 
7 F5 (053) Intact flake; Intact blade 

Core fragment (burnt) 
14 10-20m Scraper 
19 F15 (top) Intact flake 
23 10-15m Broken flake 
23 15-20m Intact flake (scraper?) 
24 10-20m Intact blade 
26 F20 (055) Intact flake; Spall 
26 10-20m Broken flake (rolled?) 
35 F27 (065) Broken flake; Bashed lump 
35 F28 (068) Core 
37 0-5m Core (on flake) 
52 10-20m Core 
54 3.3m Core fragment 
54 C26 2 Spalls; Intact flake 

(burnt) 
54 0-5m Intact blade; Spall 

(hearth - on 
spoil) 

54 0-5m Intact blade; 
(spoil) 2 Broken blades 

54 7.8m Core; Intact flake 
54 8.2m Broken blade 
54 10.6m Broken flake 
54 10.8m Intact blade 
54 12.6m Core 
54 13.2m Intact flake 
54 15.1m Broken blade 
54 15.3m Intact flake 
54 15.5m Intact blade (utilised?) 
54 15.9m Intact flake (utilised) 
54 16m Microlith (backed blade?) 
54 16m Broken flake (burnt) 
54 16.2m Spall 
54 16.8m Core fragment 
54 17m Spall 
54 17.2m Spall 
54 18m Flake; Broken blade; Spall 

Intact blade 
54 18m Microlith (rod?, broken 

backed blade?) 
54 18.1m Intact blade 
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APPENDIX 4 
Trench pottery catalogue 
Trench 1: 
F110, 155 top 
(i) 6=1 small bodysherds. Very friable densely shell 
packed fabric. Moderately thin-walled but probably 
handmade. Date: Uncertain Late Iron Age or Early Medie-
val. Coarseness of shell might suggest former. 
Trench 6: 
0-lOm 
(i) Bodysherd. Dark red-brown, black glazed earthen-
ware. Date: 17th-18th century. 
F2, 50 
(ii) 4 thick-walled bodysherds and one basesherd. 
Handmade fossil shell-tempered ware. Storage jar. Date: 
Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 
Trench 7: 
NB. The fossil shell material is very difficult to date 
from this trench - it may possibly be a mixture of Roman 
and Medieval thus causing confusion. Please treat dating 
with caution. 
1-5m spoil, probably F7/8 
(i) Large piece of fired clay with one regular surface. 
The clay matrix contains fossil shell. The rounded 
profile of the upper surface suggests that this may 
have formed a pit lining or is a structural component 
to an oven or similar. 

(ii) Piece of fired clay, plain sandy fabric slightly 
pedestalled form. It is just possible that this (?and 
the above piece) come from a kiln of some type. 
(iii) 4 bodysherds and 1 basesherd. Handmade, fossil 
shell tempered ware. One sherd decorated with wavy 
lines, one with incised girth grooves. Date: ?Roman. 
(iv) 10 bodysherds, four rimsherds. Wheelmade, fossil 
shell tempered ware. Minimum 4 jars with rolled, thick-
ened rims. Date: ?Roman. 
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APPENDIX 4 (continued) 
Trench pottery catalogue 
(v) 11 bodysherds, 3 rimsherds. Wheelmade, fossil shell-
tempered ware. Minimum 3 vessels, - jars with thickened 
rounded rims. Date: Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 
(vi) Bodysherd and basesherd, handmade fossil shell-
tempered ware. Date: Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 
5-10m spoil 
(v) Bodysherd. Wheelmade, fossil shell-tempered. Over-
fired - possibly a waster. Date: Roman. 
15-20m, probably F4 
(vi) Irregular lump of fired clay. ?industrial. 
(vii) Bodysherd. Wheelmade/ or wheel-turned fine lime-
stone tempered. Date: Early Medieval. 
(viii) Bodysherd (v. small). Handmade, fossil shell-
tempered ware. Date: ?Early Medieval. 
F3 , 51 
(ix) Bodysherd. Handmade, fine fossil shell-tempered. 
Date: Uncertain. 
F4, 52 top 
(x) Bodysherd. Handmade, fossil shell-tempered. Worn 
condition. Date: Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 
(xi) Bodysherd. Handmade, vesicular. Date: ?Late Iron 
Age/Early Roman. 
(xii) 8 sherds = 1 vessel. Mid-dark orange, wheelmade 
ware. Date: Medieval, llth-13th century. 
F5, 53 
(xiii) Bodysherd, handmade, fossil shell-tempered. 
Date: ?Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 
(xiv) Bodysherd, slightly finer fossil shell-tempered. 
Wheelmade. Date: ?Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 
(xv) Bodysherd, dark reddish-brown exterior with a grey-
black interior and core. Coarse textured fabric with voids 
(?fossil shell) and grog/clay pellets. Date: Prehistor-
ic: ?Bronze Age/Iron Age. 
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APPENDIX 4 (continued) 
Trench pottery catalogue 

Trench 8: 
7-8m spoil 
(i) 2 large and 1 small bodysherd from large fossil 
shell-tempered storage jar. Orange-brown exterior with 
a dark grey core. Handmade. Date: ?Roman. 
(ii) Large basesherd, diameter c. 34cm (26% present). 
From a large storage jar in handmade, fossil shell-
tempered ware. Reddish-brown/dark grey in colour. Date: 
Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 

(iii) c. 60 bodysherds. Thick-walled, fossil shell-
tempered ware, handmade. Date: Late Iron Age/Early 
Roman. 
F105. 159, Grave 
(iv) Six very small bodysherds. Abraded, handmade 
fossil shell-tempered ware. Date: Late Iron Age/Roman 
or Early Medieval. Coarseness of temper might suggest 
former. 

Trench 9: 
5-10m 
(i) Bodysherd (split fragment). Handmade, fossil 
shell-temper. Date: Late Iron Age/Early Roman/Medieval? 

10-15m 
(ii) Bodysherd. Hard grey sandy ware with fine lime-
stone. Date: Late Iron Age-Roman/Medieval? Density of 
shell may suggest former. 

15-20m 
(iii) Bodysherd grey wheelmade ware. Trace of burnished 
wavy-line decoration. Large jar. Date: Roman. 
(iv) Bodysherd. Wheelmade fine fossil shell tempered 
ware. Finely striated exterior with traces of sooting. 
Date: Medieval. 

(v) Bodysherd. Handmade fossil shell-tempered. Date: 
?Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 

38 



APPENDIX 4 (continued) 
Trench pottery catalogue 
Trench 10: 
0-5m (prob. 112) 
(i) 2 body sherds, very hard, fine sandy fabrics, one 
with visible clay pellets. Wheelmade. ?Cooking pot, 
Stamford ware. Date: Medieval lOth-mid 13th centuries. 
(ii) Base sherd, fossil; shell-tempered ware. Very 
smooth, ?worn interior surface. Date: Medieval ?llth-
12th centuries. 
(iii) Bodysherd in a fine, light orange sandy ware with 
a thick dark mottled green exterior glaze. Stamford 
ware. Date: Medieval 12th-mid 13th centuries. 
15-20m 
(i) 1 bodysherd. Nene Valley colour-coated ware. Or-
ange-red external colour-coat, reddish-brown interior. 
Decorated with rouletting and white painted decoration. 
Date: Roman, ?3rd-4th century. 
Trench 12: 15-20m 
(i) Strap handle from a partially glazed pitcher/jug. 
Hard, dense sandy fabric, orange-brown in colour with a 
mid grey core and a mid olive green glaze. The handle 
has two lines of diagonal slashing. Bourne fabric A/B. 
Date: Medieval 13th-14th centuries. 

Trench 18: 
0-5m 
(i) Bodysherd, hard, grey sandy ware. Date: Roman. 
Trench 19: 
0-5m, probably F14 
(i) Bodysherd. Handmade fossil shell-tempered ware. 
Maxey type ware (fabric 27). Date: 8th-mid 9th cen-
turies . 

(ii) Bodysherd. Handmade fossil shell tempered ware. 
Date: ?Early Medieval. 
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APPENDIX 4 (continued) 
Trench pottery catalogue 

(iii) Rimsherd and bodysherd. Wheelmade jar with thick-
ened, rounded rim, diameter 13cm. Black in colour with 
a grey core. Sparse limestone/fossil shell temper. 
Date: Roman. 
5-1Om Probably F14 
(iv) Rim and bodysherd = 1 vessel. Simple rim bowl with 
a burnished exterior finish. Diameter 16cm. Sparse 
shell/limestone temper with rare flint. Internally 
blackened. Date: ?Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 

F14 top 
(i) 2—1 rim, large jar, di. 18cm. Black slightly mica-
ceous ware with a reddish-brown sandy core. Wheelmade. 
Date: ?Roman or Late Saxon. 
(ii) 1 bodysherd well-fired hard, grey sandy ware with 
fine oolitic limestone. Date: ?Medieval. 
F15 top 
(iii) Two very small bodysherds. Handmade, fossil 
shell-tempered ware. Date: ?Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 

Trench 21: 
F19, 54 
(i) Several sherds (body and rim) from a single vessel 
found in an inverted position. In total 67 bodysherds 
and 19 rimsherds were present which are in a remarkably 
good condition and state of preservation considering 
the age of the vessel (see below). 
Fabric: The clay matrix contains freguent coarse angu-
lar to sub-angular inclusions comprising granitically 
derived minerals such as guartz, (guartzite), felspar 
and biotite mica. The grains range up to 2mm in size. 
Sparse organic inclusions are also macroscopically 
visible. A sherd has been submitted for detailed petro-
logical analysis by thin-sectioning since the petrology 
cannot be paralleled with local outcrops in the area. 
Vessel: The vessel is that of a wide-mouthed bowl, 
diameter 4 3 cm (c. 66% present) with a slightly irregu-
lar simple S-shaped profile. The interior surface has a 
smoothed finish with visible horizontal wipe marks. The 
exterior has a rough lumpy finish with coarser grits 
standing proud. It is possible that the exterior has 
been deliberately roughened. The interior wall of the 
bowl just below the rim where the vessel walls have 
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APPENDIX 4 (continued) 
Trench pottery catalogue 
been slightly shaped shows a line of finger indenta-
tions where the vessel has been drawn up towards the 
rim. The exterior surface also shows vertical, almost 
corrugations where the vessel has been drawn upwards 
thus obscuring the original method of manufacture. The 
walls are approximately 8mm thick. 
Date/Parallels: This vessel is a plain bowl belonging 
to the Grimston-Lyles Hill tradition dating to the 
earlier Neolithic period. The style had quite a long 
currency ranging from the later 4th to 3rd millennium 
B.C. The petrology of this vessel would suggest that it 
was not produced locally and therefore represents an 
ximport' to the site. A large assemblage of bowls of 
comparable type were excavated from a Neolithic settle-
ment at Broome Heath, Ditchingham, Norfolk (Wainwright 
1972) although none of these appear to have the same 
petrology as the Uffington example. 

Trench 26: 
F20, 55 
(i) 2=1 bodysherd. Smooth soapy ware, dark reddish-
orange in colour with a dark grey interior and core. 
Grog temper. Handmade. Date: ?Bronze Age/Neolithic. 
(ii) Several small, extremely friable sherds from the 
base and lower walls of a small thick-walled handmade 
vessel. Orange-brown exterior and core, blackened 
interior surface. Traces of narrow applied vertical 
strips on the exterior. Diameter of base c. 10cm. Date: 
?Bronze Age/Neolithic. 

(iii) 9 base and bodysherds from 1 vessel; several 
joins. Handmade, grog-tempered red-brown coloured ware. 
Date: Late Iron Age/Early Roman. 
(iv) 11 base and bodysherds, some joins. Handmade, 
grog-tempered, red-brown coloured ware. Date: Late Iron 
Age/Early Roman. 
Trench 28: 
10-20m 
(i) Bodysherd. Pinkish sandy ware with a dull red 
(?slipped) surface. Wheelmade. Date:?Post-Medieval. 
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APPENDIX 4 (continued) 
Trench pottery catalogue 
Trench 29: 
F44, 72 
(i) 2=1 basesherd, 2 bodysherds. Orange-brown/grey 
fossil shell-tempered ware- Handmade. Date: Medieval 
llth-13th centuries. 
(ii) Tile. Part of a Roman tegula roofing tile. Date: 
Roman. 
Trench 30: 
F32, 63 
(i) 1 bodysherd. Brownish-grey slightly soapy ware 
tempered with grog/clay pellets. Handmade. Date: ?Late 
Iron Age. 
Trench 33: 
F30, 061 upper fill. 
(i) Slightly flattened rod handle. Dark orange oolitic 
limestone tempered ware with a partial dark olive green 
glaze. Lyvedon-Stanion ware. Date: Medieval; 13th-14th 
centuries. 
F30, 061 lower fill. 
(ii) Bodysherd. Fine sandy, pale orange ware. ?Stamford 
ware. Date: Medieval lOth-mid 13th centuries. 
Trench 35: 
O-lOm 
(i) Bodysherd. Wheelmade sandy ware with clay pellets. 
Stamford ware. Date: Medieval lOth-mid 13th centuries. 
F27, 65 
(ii) Bodysherd in a hard whitish-cream ware with a pale 
grey exterior. Wheelmade. Stamford ware. Date: Medieval 
lOth-mid 13th centuries. 
(iii) Bodysherd, very friable vesicular brown ware with 
a dark grey core. Originally fossil shell-tempered. 
Date: Early Medieval. 
(iv) Basesherd. Reused. Nene Valley colour-coated ware 
with a brown colour-coat. The sherd is the base of a 
beaker which has been roughly shaped into a circle and 
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APPENDIX 4 (continued) 
Trench pottery catalogue 
has a hole drilled through the centre. Date: Roman, 
3rd-4th centuries. Could have been reused in the Roman 
period or later. 
F29, lm 
(v) 5 small bodysherds. Dark brown ware with a 
reddish-brown interior and core. Fine fossil shell-
tempered fabric, handmade. Date: Roman-Medieval. 

Trench 37: 
10m 
(i) Bodysherd. ?Handmade, orange ware with sparse 
limestone. Date: ?Medieval. 
Trench 41: 
(i) 3=1 abraded basesherd. Whitish surfaces with dark 
grey core. Fairly fine sandy fabric. Date: Roman/ 
Medieval. 
Trench 44: 
5-10m spoil 
(i) Bodysherd. Decorated tripod pitcher/jug. Very hard, 
sandy ware with additional fine limestone. Raised rib 
decoration, partially glazed. Bourne fabric A/B. Date: 
Medieval 13th-14th centuries. 
Trench 49: 
Colluvium. 15m 
(i) Basesherd. Red earthenware with a black internal 
glaze. Date: 17th-18th centuries. 
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APPENDIX 5 
Fieldwalked pottery fabrics 
Fabric 1: 
Fabric 2: 

Fabric 3: 
Fabric 4: 
Fabric 5: 
Fabric 6: 
Fabric 7: 
Fabric 8: 
Fabric 9: 
Fabric 10: 
Fabric 11/15: 
Fabric 12: 
Fabric 13: 
Fabric 14: 
Fabric 15: 
Fabric 16: 
Fabric 17: 

Fabric 18: 
Fabric 19: 
Fabric 20: 
Fabric 21: 

Fabric 22: 
Fabric 23: 
Fabric 24: 
Fabric 25: 
Fabric 26: 
Fabric 27: 
Fabric 28: 
Fabric 29: 
Fabric 30: 

Late black glaze earthenware. C18-19th. 
Staffordshire, black glaze, brown glaze 
and yellow slipped earthenwares. Late 
17th-late 18th centuries. 
Black glaze earthenware. 17th-18th centuries. 
Post-Medieval unglazed earthenware, 
?Staffs. 17th-18th centuries. 
Bourne fabrics A/B. 13th-14th centuries. 
Lyveden/Stanion. 13th-14th centuries. 
Local post-Medieval fabric. Late 15th-17th 
centuries. 
Lincoln glazed sandy ware. Mid 12th-15th 
centuries. 
Black stoneware. Late 18th-19th centuries. 
Bourne fabric D. Late 15th-mid 17th 
centuries. 
Stamford ware. lOth-mid 13th centuries. 
Local Late Medieval/Early post-Medieval, 
late 15th-mid 16th centuries. 
Late Nottingham/Derby brown glazed 
stoneware. 19th-20th centuries. 
Unknown fabric. Medieval, 
see 11. 
Midlands Purple. 15th-mid 17th centuries. 
General fossil shell wares including: 
St Neots type ware, Stamford fabric LIM and 
shell fabric with brachiopods. llth-13th 
centuries. 
as 17. 
Unknown fabric, as 38. Medieval. 
Nottingham green glaze. Mid 13th-early 14th 
centuries. 
Nottingham/Derby brown glazed stone-
ware . 
Late 17th-19th centuries. 
Late stoneware. 19th-20th centuries. 
as 11,15. 
Unknown fabric. Medieval. 
as 2, Staffordshire slipware. Late 17th-
late 18th centuries. 
Frechen stoneware. Mid 16th-early 18th 
centuries. 
Maxey type ware. 8th-mid 9th centuries. 
Flowerpot. Date: 19th-20th centuries. 
Cistercian ware. Late 15th-17th centuries. 
Probably Lyveden/Stanion ware. 13th-14th 
centuries. 
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APPENDIX 5 
Fieldwalked pottery fabrics (continued) 
Fabric 31: Late unglazed earthenware, possibly local. 

Late 17th-19th centuries. 
Fabric 32: Probably Bourne fabric D. Late 15th-mid 

17th centuries. 
Fabric 33: Chivers Coton? 13th-14th centuries. 
Fabric 34: Non-local fabric not seen at Stamford 

before. Medieval. 
Fabric 35: as 11/15. 
Fabric 36: Glazed red earthenwares. Mid 16th-late 18th 

centuries. 
Fabric 37: Staffordshire manganese glaze. Late 17th-

late 18th centuries. 
Fabric 38: as 19. 
Fabric 39: Proto-Midlands Purple. Late 14th-15th 

centuries. 
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APPENDIX 6 
Faunal remains by Isabelle Ruben 

In general the bones were quite well preserved, al-
though those from trench 54 were badly eroded, with the 
exception of those from one context (C26) which were 
slightly mineralised. 
As no sieving was undertaken the sample recovered 
cannot be regarded as a total collection. For this 
reason the larger bones of the larger species dominate. 

A total of 213 bones and bone fragments were recovered, 
83 of which were identifiable to species and element. 
Very few juvenile bones were identified, the majority 
represent mature animals. 

A few butchery marks were noted, chop marks and cut 
marks, plus some fine scratches which could have been 
caused by abrasion. A limited amount of gnawing was 
also recognised. 
No metrical analysis was undertaken given the small 
number of fragments recovered from any one context. Nor 
was any attempt made to distinguish sheep from goat 
(except in the case of a single distal humerus which 
was clearly sheep). 

Only those bones recovered from archaeological features 
are listed here. Faunal remains discovered on the spoil 
heaps include the following species: Human; Cow; Horse; 
Sheep/Goat; Pig; Rabbit; Swan; Roe deer. 

Context No. of Species 
bones 

2 25 Cow; Sheep/Goat; Roe deer(?); 
Dog size; Cow size; Sheep/Goat size; 
Unidentified 

3 6 Sheep/Goat; Horse; 
Cow size; Horse size; Sheep/Goat size 

4 1 Sheep/Goat 

5 1 Cow size 
15 3 Cow size; Sheep/Goat size 
20 5 Cow size; Unidentified 
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Context No. of Species 
bones 

26 2 Sheep/Goat size 
27 6 Cow; Pig; Lepus; 

Sheep/Goat size; Cow size; Hare size 
40 1 Cow 
43 1 Cow 
44 81 (C72) Human; Cow; Horse; Pig; 

Sheep/Goat; Sheep; Roe deer; 
Cow size; Sheep/Goat size 

13 (C73) Pig; Goose(?); 
Sheep/Goat size; Cow size; Hare size; 
Dog size 

100 2 Cow; Unidentified 
101 5 Sheep/Goat; Cow size 
103 3 Fox/Dog 
104 5 Human; Cow size 
110 2 Cow 

47 



APPENDIX 7 
Metalwork finds 
A number of finds of metalwork in addition to those 
during excavation were discovered by members of the 
Barnack Search and Recovery Club. The most notable 
finds are all copper alloy. Six are Roman coins (de-
tailed below) and one is a small ?statue head possibly 
of Medieval date from trench 40. 
Roman coins 
(identified by Paul Cannon, Newbury Museum) 

Context 
Tr. 10 
O-lOm 

Tr. 10 
O-lOm 

Tr. 10 
O-lOm 

Tr. 10 
O-lOm 
(spoil) 

Description 
AE3. Constantine II as Caesar. 
Reverse - GLORIA EXERCITVS. 
A.D. 330-335 
AE4. Constantine I. 
Commemorative. 
Mint - Constantinople. 
Reverse - Quadriga type. 
A.D. 337-341 (LRBC I, 1041). 
AE4. Helena. Commemorative. 
Reverse - PAX PVBLICA. 
A.D. 337-341. 
AE4. Constantius II. 
Reverse - FEL TEMP REPARATIO -
Fallen horseman. 
A.D. 352-360. 

Tr. 10 
5m 

Tr. 9 
0-5m 
(spoil) 

AE3. Valens. 
Reverse - SECVRITAS 
REIPVBLICAE. A.D. 364-375. 
AE3. Gratianus. Mint - Lyons. 
Reverse - GLORIA ROMANORVM. 
A.D. 367-375. (LRBC II, 
330-33). 

Reference 
Hill, P.V., Kent, J.P.C. Late Roman Bronze Coinage, 
and Carson, R.A.G. Parts I and II. 
1978 (reprint) 
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Metalwork 
By David Richards 
A small collection of ten miscellaneous objects of 
iron, lead and copper alloy which have no firmly data-
ble features. Exceptions are the female head (lead) and 
copper-alloy sheet fragments from trench 39, both are 
almost certainly Medieval - the head may be fourteenth 
century (Dr. Martin Henig, pers. comm.). 
Catalogue 
(Iron unless otherwise stated) 
(MD = metal detector find) 
1 Strip. Length 48mm. A thin, spring-like strip, 
thickening at one end into a lump of corrosion. 
Trench 7. 10-15m. 
2 Wire clip (AE). Length 18mm. A piece of AE 
wire, originally bent to a loop at each end - one is 
now missing. Probably a clip from a brooch or belt 
decoration. 
Trench 7. F8 (top). (MD) . 
3 Object. Length 45mm. A flat, ovoid piece, 
forged to a tapering spine at one end. Broken off 
across the widest part, this might be a small clamp or 
'dog' (assuming it was originally symmetrical). 
Trench 8. F103, context 157 (top). 
4 Object. Length 50mm. An irregular trapezoidal 
fragment c. 2mm thick - possible a piece of knife 
blade. 
Trench 9. 10m (MD) . 
5 Strip. Length 35mm. Heavily encrusted, a 
curved strip which may thicken at one end. 
Trench 22. F24, context 059). 
6 (i) Binding strips (AE) . Lengths 65 and 46mm. 
Two piece of brass sheet, folded as if scrap. One has a 
neat folded edge. After cleaning traces of a silvery 
coating appear. These could be from a book mount. 

(ii) Statue. (PB). c. 40mm high. A rather 
crude depiction of a female head, broken off at the 
neck. The features are rough and have a slightly orien-
tal look. The hair, parted centrally, is swept forward 
to frame the face. There is a deep hole, 14mmxl2mm 
diameter, in the back of the head. Cast from lead or a 
heavy lead alloy. There are trace of an overall coating 
originally white or silvery. Now degraded to light 
brown. Dr. Martin Henig has kindly examined this object 
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and suggests a medieval date, perhaps fourteenth cen-
tury . 
Trench 39. (MD). 
7 Strap. (AE). Length 25mm. A small piece of 
round-ended strap, perhaps from a hinge. Two holes on 
the centre line are recessed on each side, as if for a 
rivet. Made from a non-magnetic alloy, perhaps fun-
metal . 
Trench 18. (MD). 
8 Scribe or awl. Length 109mm. A round-section, 
tapering, pointed implement broken off at the top where 
the section becomes more rectilinear. This is probably 
a leather-workers awl, but remotely it could be a Type 
I stylus (Manning 1976 and 1985). 
Trench 29. F44, context 072. 
9 Disc. (AE). Diameter 22m. A flat disc with a 
raised edge like a coin, but with no discernible pat-
tern on either face. A small sguare hole has been 
punched off-centre. 
Trench 33. (MD). 
Reference 
Manning 1976 A Catalogue of Romano-British Tools 

and Weapons in the Newcastle Museum. 
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ffŜ  Limestone 



15 

I 



Plate 1. ?Mesolithic hearths beneath alluvium in 
trench 54. 

Plate 2. Pit F27 and recut F34 in trench 35. 



Plate 4. Late Iron Age/ Early Roman Pit. 
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